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The Lacey Act is a 100-year old law that is intended to fight wildlife crime. In 2008, Congress expanded this law as part of the Farm Bill to cover additional plant species and wood products with the intent of combating illegal logging globally. The paper industry, represented by American Forest & Paper Association, along with environmental groups and NGOs (non-governmental organizations) was involved in the legislative debate of this amendment to the Lacey Act and continues to work with the USDA in order to gain clarity on implementation issues.

Like the Consumer Product Safety Improvement Act, the Lacey Act as amended has caused some confusion in the marketplace over the past few months. The confusion stems mostly from the two pieces of the new Lacey Act – the underlying law and the new declaration requirement. It has always been illegal under the Lacey Act to “knowingly” import or engage in the importation/purchase of illegal wildlife and other natural resources specified in the law. Upon the implementation date of the amended Lacey Act (December 2008), paper harvested illegally (or more specifically, the plant sources used to produce paper) became another substance of which it was illegal to “knowingly” import or engage in the importation/purchase. This is simply expansion the underlying law. Purchasers for products covered under Lacey must be able to show that they have exercised “due care” in trying to avoid purchasing illegal materials. It is uncertain how courts may apply “due care” but common-sense steps, such as purchasing paper from a source with third-party certification would be one example of “due care.” This contributes to the confusion surrounding the Act.

The second piece of the Lacey Act involves a required declaration requirement for the importers of products that could perhaps be harvested and produced illegally. In short, paper companies or their custom brokers that import foreign sources of paper would need to state officially four items (see page #2). There is a phase-in implementation date for each class of products. Currently, paper is scheduled to need a declaration by the deadline of April 1, 2010 – September 1, 2010, but there is indication that the USDA might push back this implementation deadline. Printing companies would not need to complete a declaration unless they are directly importing foreign paper. 

The American Forest & Paper Association continues to lead the advocacy on this issue and is seeking further clarification from the USDA on topics pertaining to the declaration provision, particularly in seeking a system that would not cause undue burden for its member companies. In general, paper companies are already seeking to protect themselves against illegal logging and illegal importation and the trade association representing that industry does not see the Lacey Act as amended itself as a major problem or challenge.

It is assumed that the declaration statement would make the pursuit of “due care” by buyers of paper more cut and dried once it is implemented. Until that time, there will be an amount of uncertainty in the market place.
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